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On June 25, the SPCA’s Wildlife Department 
had a rare animal come in, a nestling Belted 
Kingfisher. We have had a handful of adult 
Belted Kingfishers admitted to our hospital, 
but we’d never had an orphaned nestling. 
This little gal was found in Springville. We 
knew she was a female because Kingfishers 
are sexually dimorphic, which means that 
the males and females look different from 
one another. In most birds that are sexually 
dimorphic, the male bird is more colorful than 
the female, but in the Kingfisher’s case the 
female has an extra band of rust color on her 
white underside. 

Kingfishers are stocky birds, about robin-sized, 
and they have large heads and a shaggy crest 
on the top and back of the head and a straight, 
thick, pointed bill. They love to perch on the 
edge of waterways, creeks, streams, and lakes 
where they eat small fish by plunging into the 
water or hovering over the water and then 
plunging in after they catch sight of fish. They 
have a distinct cackling rattle call that our little 
lady exhibited from day one.

It has been a joy observing this Kingfisher 
mature before our very eyes. We kept her in an 
incubator the first few days and fed her smelt 
with calcium and vitamin B supplements every 

45 to 60 minutes. Then we moved her to an 
outdoor enclosure and simulated what nature 
will eventually provide for her. Kingfishers make 
burrows in dirt near the edges of waterways, so 
we made hiding places for her. We introduced 
live minnows and mealworms while we 
continued to feed her smelt like her parents 
would every hour.

Later, we added higher perches to her aviary 
with makeshift ponds of live fish. We were still 
feeding her smelt by hand and we'd splash it in 
the water with hopes that she'd find her instinct 
to hunt. Our Wildlife Veterinarian Dr. Karen Slote 
had been in contact with specialized wildlife 
veterinarians about this sensitive species, as we 
are always continuing our efforts to collaborate 
and learn in a concerted effort to return healthy 
wild animals back to their ecosystems! And in 
this case, we did it!! The Kingfisher was released 
July 31 by our Wildlife Veterinary Technician 
Jimmy! Watch video of the release at  
YourSPCA.org/kingfisherrelease.

We were completely awestruck by this very 
rare opportunity to watch the development of 
this rare species and, as always, the Wildlife 
Department continues to learn and pave the 
way in wildlife medicine, wildlife husbandry, 
and compassionate care for our wild friends!

BY BARBARA HANEY, DIRECTOR OF THE WILDLIFE DEPARTMENT

WILDLIFE DEPARTMENT:  
UNIQUE ORPHAN LANDS AT THE SPCA
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Special Events
Both of the SPCA’s signature fundraising events, Wine 
and Wags and Paws in the Park, take place outdoors 
and it was heartbreaking to think of 2020 without 
them, but there weren’t any other choices ... or were 
there?! The SPCA’s Event Coordinator Caitlin Fager 
came up with some great alternatives! “In place of 
Wine and Wags, we hosted Fanimal, a virtual event 
that invited SPCA supporters to vote for their favorite 
team — Team Dog, Team Cat, or Team All Animals. 
Team All Animals triumphantly won, and I personally 
think that’s only right!”

The SPCA’s most beloved event, Paws in the 
Park, has gone the way of many walks, races, and 
marathons this year — totally virtual! Participants are 
encouraged to do the walk on their own time, using 
their own routes. See page 5 for more information.

Summer Camps
Since moving into the new shelter in 2017, summers 
at the SPCA have been especially upbeat because 
of the children’s laughter that would permeate the 
hallways during summer camps. Summer camps 
were not a viable option this year and the SPCA’s 
Humane Educators put together different options. 
Parents could register their children for virtual 
camps which would meet over Zoom or purchase 
backpacks which had activities and lessons that kids 
could do at their own pace. 

Director of Humane Education Christine Davis said, 
“It was definitely challenging having to change how 
we do everything, but we learned so much. The 
worst part was missing the kids and we hope we 
won’t have to miss them again next year!”

Foster Care and Veterinary Departments
When COVID-19 hit, the Veterinary and Foster Care 
Departments did a lot of research on telehealth and 
explored different options for a variety of scenarios. 
One of the first things that was done was to cease non-
emergency visits to the shelter with their foster animals 
and instead use video calls to assess each situation.

An email account was created specifically to be 
used for the infirmary staff to communicate with 
SPCA foster parents and with new adopters if 
they had unexpected issues. Foster parents were 
encouraged to send video and pictures of any 
issues to this new email account. This allowed the 
veterinary technicians to confer with other veterinary 
technicians and/or remotely with a veterinarian 
regarding issues and questions. When feasible, an 
animal could be medically cleared for adoption using 
the pictures and videos, as well as conversations 
with the foster parents.

Volunteer Department
In mid-March, the SPCA’s Volunteer Services 
Department deactivated the volunteer database of 
1,996 volunteers. This meant that perhaps for the 
first time in the SPCA's history, the SPCA worked 
without the help of our volunteers. Needless to say, 
each and every volunteer was sorely missed.

To reactivate volunteer’s statuses and to inform 
volunteers of new policies and procedures put in 
place, virtual orientations were held. Director of 
Volunteers Services Kelly Deschamps said, “These 
virtual orientations will also be used for future 
volunteers who are just starting their time at the 
SPCA! Orientations are run multiple times per week 
via Zoom where volunteers can log in via video or 
phone call."

Wildlife Department
Normally, when someone finds a sick, injured, or 
orphaned wild animal, they are encouraged to bring 
it to the SPCA’s Wildlife Department to be assessed 
by staff and volunteers. “The beginning of March 
is the beginning of our busy season, so the timing 
was, at best, inconvenient,” Director of the Wildlife 
Department Barbara Haney said. “We had to quickly 
develop ways that people could help wildlife with 
limited in-person contact with our department’s staff. 
We encouraged people to call us with questions first 
before they touched the animal and brought it to 
us. And more than usual, we relied on smart phones. 
We asked people to take pictures or videos of the 
animal. In many cases, we could deduce from our 
conversation and pictures that the animal was fine 
and didn’t need our intervention. It was a team effort 
and definitely a win-win!

“We also used Facetime with Dr. Slote, our wildlife 
veterinarian, mostly when we were evaluating 
animals upon their admission. This method kept 
everyone safe and the animals still received the care 
they needed.”

THE SPCA: VIRTUALLY!
The very nature of the work that the SPCA does is very hands-on, so when COVID-19 tipped nearly 
everything upside down, several departments had no choice but to make alternative arrangements, which 
included a lot of online assistance.
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ADOPTIONS

Ollie was adopted and 
finished recovering under 

the care and watchful 
eyes of Chelsey and Kevin!

Lorence and Fiona  
were adopted by Holly 
and her daughter Nova!

Angelia and Malcom and  
their dog Eclipse agreed 

that Stella the Siberian was 
welcome to join their family!

Cleo went home to 
Clarence with cousins 

Ronny and Justin!

Yancheng from Buffalo 
welcomed Andy the  
kitten to his family!

Edward from Angola 
adopted Furby!

Potter the turtle went 
home to Buffalo with 

Jason and his son!

Zachary recognized a  
gem at the SPCA when  
he adopted Sapphire!

Shelter Guardians are monthly donors who are incredibly important to the SPCA! 
These amazing people designate an amount that is automatically donated to the shelter 
each month. Their monthly, steady donations are the resources we depend on to give 
compassionate care to thousands of animals each year. Whether you can give $50 or $5 
each month, it truly makes a difference!

Enroll online at YourSPCA.org/shelterguardians or call Colleen at 716-875-7360 ext. 227.

Are you interested in becoming a Shelter Guardian? 

•	 Provides a safe, secure  
way to donate every month.

•	 Choose the monthly amount  
that best suits you.

•	 You can cancel or change  
your donation at any time.

There are many benefits:
•	 Provides the domestic and wild animals at the 

SPCA with the care they need.
•	 10% off every purchase at the SPCA's Petique. 
•	 10% off on every PawsWay purchase. 
•	 Receive fewer mailings while still being informed 

about special shelter news and updates.


